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Message from the Board

By Jack Ellis and Lu Bedard

This month’s newsletter will focused on getting ready for the Fall Show.  Please carefully review the enclosed detail and seek out the show chairman or any of the committee leaders for clarification of detail or to volunteer your services.

Last months we focused on the “Ticket Production & Ticket Rules” and “Yamato Plant Sales” committees, so at this time we will cover all the remaining key area committees.   There is little time remaining so keep on those trees so they will be ready for the Show in October!

In Memory

Our friend in bonsai and life Dean Sutcliffe passed away early Saturday morning, August 30th with his family at his side. Dean's passing ended an almost 2 year battle with kidney cancer, he was 63 years old. 
Dean was an active member and former club Vice-President.  He will be truly missed.

His family wishes to invite everyone to celebrate his life on Sunday, September 21st, 2:00pm, at the Canyon Middle School Gym, 19600 Cull Canyon Road, Castro Valley. The family request that in lieu of flowers, memorial donations be made to the Smile Train, 41 Madison Ave., 28th Floor, New York, NY., 10010 or Kaiser Hospice Hayward, 30116 Eigenbrodt Way, Union City, CA.
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Dean Sutcliffe
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Sensei  Uchida’s  Notes
By Johnny Uchida
Dear Member.  The annual Yamato club exhibition and demonstration is nearly upon us.  We have a nice membership this year and I am happy about that for our 40th year anniversary of the Club and the 37th annual Show.  I want to tell all members that if you have a tree that is a nice bonsai then why don’t you show it this October?  As Sensei it makes me happy to see your trees and your success with bonsai.  You can do it.

All trees should be of a specific and recognizable bonsai style and you should have a dai (stand).  Everyone should try to have something if it is ready.  The clubs strength is it members old and new.  If you are new and have something that is ready, then let’s show it!

There are some trees that can be safely transplanted in the fall.  Usually if you missed the spring transplanting timing and it can’t wait till next spring, it might be time to do the event in the next 3 weeks or so.  If you are not sure come by the nursery or bring the tree to the next club meeting.

See you at the meeting next week.  Thank you.
At The Next Club Meeting…
On Tuesday, September 16th, Uchida sensei will do demonstration on “show time” preparing show trees. 
Don’t miss this club meeting event.

Place: Castro Valley Women's Club,

18330 Redwood Road, Castro Valley, CA  

Note:  All Club Meetings start at 7:00 PM.
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Club Demo Schedule – 2008
The following activities are planned for this year: 
October 21 – Meeting after the show.  Talk about show demos.  We will do repotting of California Juniper & Black Pine.

November 18 – Demonstration of “Fukinagashi” (Windswept Style).

December 16 – Demonstration flowering bonsai.  Talk about dormant spraying and winter care. 
Yamato Bonsai Kai – 2008 Board
	President – Jack Ellis

Vice Pres. – Lu Bedard

Secretary – Karen Paulos

Treasurer – Dagmar Bedard

Director 2007/08 – Sandy Barron

Director 2008/09 – Dennis Hawkins

Director 2007/08 – Tony Hayworth 

Director 2007/08 – Allen Hightower 

Director 2008/09 –  Mike Pistello
	925-455-5429

510-537-0669

510-351-1081

510-537-0669

510-657-6895

510-657-8229
510-289-5731
510-792-2677
925-818-6116 


Yamato Bonsai Kai

37th Annual

Bonsai Exhibition & Demonstration

Saturday, October 18, 2008   10:00AM to 5:00PM
Sunday, October 19, 2008   10:00AM to 4:00PM
CENTENNIAL HALL

22292 Foothill Blvd
Hayward California

Demonstrations beginning each day at 1:30PM by           Johnny Uchida, with Mike Baker and Tony Hayworth

Show Setup is on Friday October 17th from 09:00AM.  All Show Trees need to be at the hall no later than 5:30PM for exhibition setup consideration.
Yamato Club Badges 

Club Members:  You still have time to order name badges before the October show.  The badges are $11.50. 

I will be at the next meeting to take orders or call me at 510-657-6895 or Email at sbarron12@comcast.net. 

– Sandy Barron
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Yamato Fall Show – Update
By Tony Hayworth, Show Chairman  
How is your favorite tree progressing for the show?  Make sure you are doing everything to ensure it’s a healthy tree for the event and in the best shape possible.

Key Date Reminder

Set up for the show starts at 09:00 AM on Friday 17 October.   I would like to ask for a nice turnout for the setup event.  Please make it as your time permits.  

A few final reminders for you about the show:

Workshops – There are still a few open spots for Sunday.  See Mike Pistello (or Tony Hayworth) if you are interested in participation.  All fees are now due to Mike if you have already contacted him and are on the list.

Friday Setup – Please come help on Friday, if not all day, at least part of the day.  We start from 09:00 AM

Tree Setup & Placement – we will start this action sometime between 5 and 6 PM.  All trees need be at the Hall by 5:30 PM (at the latest - unless prior arrangement have been made with Tony Hayworth or Sensei Uchida).
If you have a significant or large tree(s) and your situation is such that you cannot get it to the hall by yourself or in your own vehicle, then you need to contact Richard Paulos (510-351-1081) or Tony Hayworth (510-289-5731) BEFORE Friday 17 October and we will make arrangements for a team to pick up your tree(s).

Hospitality (Kitchen & Serving Room) – Sandy Barron and Emiko Rosenberg are the co-leaders of this time honored committee.   Please make sure you prepare and bring a donation dish, one for each day.  See Sandy or Emiko if you are not sure what to bring and they can fill you in on need areas or ideas.  Financial donations are acceptable if your time constraints don’t allow you to prepare something each day. Thank you, thank you!

Front Desk – Linda Godbier will run this area.  PLEASE see Linda and volunteer some of your time each day to help run the front entry tables.

Yamato Plant Sales – Remember to mark all your plants and bring anything you want to sell during the event.

Silent Auction – If you would like to donate any nice items to help the club raise funds, this is an excellent time to do so.  See Karen Paulos (510-351-1081).
Check List… things to do!

(  Volunteer for a committee
(  Signup to bring a food dish – one for each day

(  Signup for a Workshop with Sensei

(  Review your tree with Sensei –before the show

(  Prepare/clean your pots and redo your top-soil

(  Have a dai (a stand) for each tree you bring
(  Come to Friday Setup, as early as you can – pitch in

(  All trees to Setup Event by 5:30 PM on 17 Oct

(  Prepare and bring a food dish for each day by 11AM (or make a cash contribution to Hospitality Chairperson or the Club Treasurer before hand)

(  Attend each day (as much as you can) and wear your Yamato colors (hapi coat, Yamato shirts, Pins, etc.)

( Bring your camera / have fun

(  Sunday breakdown – begins AFTER 4:00PM.  Be prepared to pickup your trees and other belongings

Committee Assignments & Contacts

Please ask any committee leader what you can do to help.  We need volunteers to get the job done.  

	Committee
	Leader

	Show Chairperson
	Tony Hayworth

	Hall Arrangements & Vendors
	Jack Ellis

	Advertising
	Jack Ellis

	Tickets

(admission & consolation prizes)
	Lu Bedard

	Hospitality 

(kitchen & serving room)
	Sandy Barron & Emiko Rosenberg

	Demo
(Saturday & Sunday)
	Johnny Uchida

	Setup and Take Down

(Friday / Sunday)
	Alan Hightower



	Yamato Plant Sales
	Dennis Hawkins

	Workshops

(sensei lead morning workshops)
	Mike Pistello



	Silent Auction
	Karen Paulos; Michael Butler

	Transportation

(storage / Tree – pickup & return)
	Richard Paulos; Thee Kole

	Front Desk 

(greeting; tickets; literature handouts)
	Linda Godbier

	Room & Table Layout
	Michael Baker

	Raffle Sales

(just before and during demo)
	Kathy Ide

	Security
	Tony Hayworth 

	Door Prize 

(organize consolation prizes for after demo each day)
	(Open)  T. Hayworth (acting)




Contact Tony for any of the open committees or other assignments.  We need volunteers to get the job done.  
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2008 GSBF Convention 

Don’t forget the GSBF 2008 Convention this year in Modesto.  It is just a hop, skip and a jump for us here in Northern California.  Please think seriously about attending this event as there is always so much going on and oh so very much to learn. See you there.  
See the “Calendar of Events” section of this newsletter for more details.
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
Coming Club Events This Year
Always popular is our annual winter/holiday Dinner Party!    It will be in early December – details to follow.
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Bonsai Basic

By Tony Hayworth 
I want to discuss tree selection with you this month. I have discussed this with you in the past… but it is very important, therefore I want to reinforce it again as you think about adding trees to your collection.  I will discuss this from two aspects: nursery stock and pre or finished bonsai.

Nursery Stock

For me personally, Bonsai is finding something at a nursery or growing area, or collecting something from the wild, and then turning it into a bonsai.  This is my thing.  I much prefer the creation aspect versus the maintenance responsibility.
When you are searching for a new tree, keep a bonsai style in mind.  While a few bonsai artist can turn almost anything into a nice or spectacular bonsai, for most of us, it is more difficult and we cannot always achieve that great finished product.  Why… well, the main reason is we start with something of poor or inferior quality.  It then takes many years or even a lifetime to over come its flaws on the quest of perfecting it.  My advice is do not waste your valuable time and valuable resources on tress that have too many flaws or unrealistic expectations along a path of making it a nice bonsai.  Learn to select trees that have a good potential for being a bonsai.  Therefore, keep the following in mind.

Step One – Train your eyes and mind to know what are the classical styles of Bonsai, and some of the natural variations.   You must look at books, magazines and the Internet.  Go to shows also. Look at and study as many bonsai resources as you can to train your eyes.  If you cannot visualize the end-state of your chosen material… you will never get there.  Always work on developing you bonsai eye!
Step Two – choose material that has a good “trunk formation”; that has good “root formation”; that suggests the initial “first three branches” (or at least the #1 branch!).  These three items take the most time, skill or resource to achieve.  So when it comes to choosing new material… the better these items are, the faster you will achieve success.

· Trunk Formation – This should be your number one concern.  If there are major flaws in the trunk, this will be the most difficult to overcome.  In your selection if you do not easily see a recognized bonsai style for the tree, it may be something you want to avoid.  The more bonsai experience you have, either through reading, looking at pictures or doing, you may stumble into a style or two more easily.  In general, except for formal upright (chokkan) you are looking for motion in the trunk.  Let the motion tell you what you should be doing towards the style of the bonsai.  

· Major Branches – establishing the first three branches, from the bottom up, is essential in your initial shaping of a bonsai.   It is very difficult to overcome branch thickness defects with these branches.  So pay attention when establishing the #1 branch and so on.

· Rootage – this one might surprise you.  Yes, pay attention to the rootage FROM THE BEGINNING.   In my early days I did not do this.  I was too busy and excited counting the proper number of branches and their directions… that I just didn’t get it.  I now have some really nice looking bonsai (trunks and branches), but they are not first rate bonsai because of the early mistakes with the root formations, mostly coiled roots or crossed roots at the base.  Make sure you do not bury the roots too deep during your transplanting – keep exposing them over time.  Look at good pictures and practice good technique when you repot.   This is a key item at the initial planning of nursery stock to the pre-bonsai stage!

Step Three – buy from reputable nursery sources. Chances are the taproot has been cut and it has been in decent soil to encourage fine rootage.  The larger the nursery pot, and the longer the specimen has been in a container, increase the degree of difficulty in handling the transformation to a bonsai pot and into the pre-bonsai stage of development.  Let’s face it, the operation on a 1 gallon stock versus a 20 gallon container, while on the surface looks the same, there are more risks and more surprises.  If you are dealing with collected material, do not be in a hurry to get it into a bonsai pot.  It should take several years to achieve that progression.

Pre or Finished Bonsai

First and foremost… do not just buy anything based on price alone.  A high price doesn’t always mean it is a fine specimen. Learn what makes a tree valuable (refer to last months “Bonsai Basic” for details).  It is perfectly okay to obtain a finished bonsai tree, but if you are not equipped with the knowledge to maintain it… within three years it will out grown its shape and not be worth its original purchased value.  That is okay also, as you can still enjoy it, but will probably need to pay someone to maintain it for you.  

If you purchase fine trees, you have an obligation to learn about its specific maintenance to maintain its beauty.  Do not let it grow uncontrolled or it will be ruined.  When this happens, I always feel sad… however, there is some light in the tunnel if you keep it alive.  It can be transformed into another style or it can be reworked into a new masterpiece of the same style, given the right circumstance, time and talent.
Remember… keep your eye on Bonsai.

See you at the next club meeting.

Email   bonsaicho@sbcglobal.net    
Phone   510-471-9238     evenings
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
getting ready for the fall show

By Tony Hayworth 
SHOW TREES – Let’s all be ready with a tree this year.  Beginners also, we want everyone to participate.  There are a few things you need to do to put a tree into the show so lets concentrate on the following four areas as we prepare for the event: proper shape; a clean pot; nice topsoil or dressing; a display dai (or stand)
· Shape – keep working on the fine detail that makes your bonsai stand out.  Concentrate between now and the show and take care of all the details of shaping to show off the best attributes of your selected tree.  Make sure it is clean, has clean lines, no dead leafs; and my favorite “NO ant’s!

· Pot Care – take care of cleaning up your pot now.  Most of us do not do any cleanup throughout the year and depending upon where you live you most likely have some kind of water deposit build up or water scale on the outside of the pot.  It is a show display requirement to have a cleaned up pot.  How do you do this?  Hot soapy water will cut most of the hard water scale on the outside of the pot.  Use a soft scrubbing device if you must.  Avoid getting the soap on the roots.  After the pot is completely clean (don’t forget the bottom too!) you will need to apply special oil to the finish.  Please do not use baby oil, or petroleum-based oils … or god forbid something like Armor-All.  There are a lot of sensitive feelings and issues on this subject and there are those who have vested a lot of money and time into the care of their pots… so don’t think that they want Crisco rubbed on them.  I use almond oil. Walnut oil is good too.  It is light and has a woody smell if any and I know it does not smell like fried chicken. (Sorry for the lecture).
· Top Dressing – take a look at the top soil display.  Is it washed out?  Full of weeds?  Let’s take care of it.   If you have access to good moss and know how to piece it together and properly put it in place, then do so.  Make it look natural and as if it has been in place for a while.  If not, dress the top with a thin layer of a small product like sifted lava rock or even the very fine mix of Akadama and lava (red or black).  The key is natural looking and clean.       You don’t want folks to walk by and say, “nice topsoil”.  Both Sensei Uchida and I are not fond of a complete covering of moss on the top of the bonsai, especially if it looks like a patch work quilt.  
· Bonsai Stands – this is a tough subject via a newsletter.  We discuss this at a club meeting or if you are not sure, check with Sensei or a senior club member.  All bonsai in the show will need an appropriate bonsai stand (or in Japanese, a “dai”).
Donation Tree 
We ask members each year to donate a tree or bonsai items for use as a consolation prize.  If you can support us in this way, please bring your donation either at the Friday setup or before noon on Saturday.  Make sure you identify the donation tree when you bring it in so that it gets placed accordingly.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
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GSBF Calendar of Events

(For a more complete list, please refer to Golden Statements calendar of events or visit the web site at www.gsbf-bonsai.org).  Some nearby scheduled events are:

September 20-21

San Mateo, CA

San Mateo Bonsai Club 45th Annual Show

Central Park Recreation Center, 50 E. 5th Ave, San Mateo
September 27th

San Jose, CA

Midori Bonsai Club 47th Annual Show

Northside Community Center, 488 N. 6th Street, San Jose (Japantown)
October 11-12

Oakland CA.

East Bay Bonsai Society 47th Annual Show

Lakeside Garden Center, 666 Bellevue, Oakland, Ca. 
October 30-November 2                                                        Modesto, California
Golden State Bonsai Federation: Convention XXXI at the Doubletree Hotel Modesto and the Modesto Centre Plaza, 1150 Ninth Street.  Featured headliners are Boon Manakitivipart, Martin Schmalenberg, and Tak Shimazu.  Enjoy Exhibits, Demonstrations, Workshops, Vendors, Field Trips, Design Contest, Critiques, Raffles & Auctions, and Banquet.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Yamato Classifieds

Notice:   if you want to advertise something in this space, please compose your text and contact the Newsletter Editor (Tony Hayworth).

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
Celebrations This Month …
A very Happy Birthday to: 
11th – Kevin Murdoff

17th – Karen Paulos
27th – Michael Butler
Happy Anniversary and many more years to come:

13th – Allen & Marlene Hightower

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
Refreshments 

Thanks to those who brought something to share at last month’s meeting.  

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
Contact Us

If you need to mail anything to the club in general, please send to: 

YAMATO BONSAI KAI

P. O. Box 2616

Castro Valley, CA 94546-2616

If there is anything you would like to contribute or comment on regarding the newsletter, contact the editor, Tony Hayworth, at bonsaicho@sbcglobal.net 
If you have moved, or changed your email address, please notify Yamato Bonsai Kai, so that we may update our contact and mailing list information.   Thank you.
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

YAMATO BONSAI KAI

P. O. Box 2616

Castro Valley, CA 94546-2616
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